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Eastville, Midville & New Leake Group Parish Council is made up of 

nine local people who have been elected, or co-opted, to 

represent local residents on the Parish Council. 

At the time of printing your Parish Councillors are: 

Cllr G Nunn (Chairman)     01205 270614 

Cllr M Baker       01205 270161 

Cllr K Brennan       01205 270352 (via Clerk) 

Cllr A Roxburgh      07935 720649  

Cllr J Sweetman      01205 270046 

Cllr S Thorold       01205 270277 

Mobile: 07771 642821 
 

Cllr D Scott       07831 757283 
 

There are currently two vacancies on the Parish Council, these will 

be filled by co-option.  Please contact the Parish Clerk for 

information if you are interested in becoming a Parish Councillor  

Eastville, Midville & New Leake Group Parish Council Meetings are held at 7.00pm in the 
Village Hall on the third Monday of each month except in January and in August, when 
circumstances allow.  Currently the meetings are held remotely as per Government 
legislation.  The dates for 2022 are: 
 

21 February  Ordinary meeting with 15 minute public forum at 7.00pm 

21 March  Ordinary meeting with 15 minute public forum at 7.00pm 

18 April  Annual Parish Meeting 
 

16 May  Annual Parish Council Meeting where a vote takes place to  
elect a Chairman for the following year.  This meeting is followed by an 
Ordinary Meeting with 15 minute public forum at 7.00pm 
 

20 June  Ordinary meeting with 15 minute public forum at 7.00pm 
 

18 July  Ordinary meeting with 15 minute public forum at 7.00pm 

19 September Ordinary meeting with 15 minute public forum at 7.00pm 

17 October  Ordinary meeting with 15 minute public forum at 7.00pm 
 

21 November Ordinary meeting with 15 minute public forum at 7.00pm   

The draft Budget is discussed at this meeting 
 

19 December Ordinary meeting with 15 minute public forum at 7.00pm    
The budget is approved and the precept set at this meeting 

    



(Information from the Lincolnshire Association of Local Councils): 
 

 
 

WHAT IS A PARISH COUNCIL? 
To appreciate what is involved in being a local councillor, you need to know what a 
parish council is and what it can (and cannot) do. 
 

A parish council is first and foremost, an elected local authority.  It is the tier of local 
government which is closest to the people.  It is not a voluntary organisation, a charity 
or anything to do with the Church. 
 

WHAT CAN THEY DO? 
As parish councils were created in law, they can only act within the law by exercising 
those duties and powers which are conferred on them by Statute (i.e. a wide range of 
Acts of Parliament).   The powers local councils have are many and varied and include 
purchase of land and buildings, providing and maintaining village greens, provision of 
recreational and sporting facilities, street furniture, burial grounds and allotments, 
crime prevention measures, and traffic calming – to name just a few of the activities 
that can be carried out locally.  
 

Parish councils have the right to be notified of, and to respond to, all planning 
applications submitted in their area, and can work in partnership with the District, 
Borough and County Councils on a whole range of benefits for the local community. 
  

A parish council may raise money by various means to do its work, but usually its 
main source of funding is through a yearly levy (precept) on the council taxpayers in 
the parish.   
 

WHAT IS THE ROLE OF THE PARISH COUNCILLOR? 
The main thing is that you and your fellow councillors need to have an active interest 
and concern for your local community.  You will represent local people and, if 
necessary, work in partnership with them and others.  Collectively you will want to 
facilitate the provision of local services and amenities and take decisions which form 
the policy and governance of the council.   
 

WHY ME? 
As a new councillor, you may bring to the council new ideas, a care for your 
community and a willingness to learn.  Initially you may have little knowledge of 
council work but this, together with experience and confidence, will follow.  Training 
and guidance is available once you take a seat on the council.  
 

 

Contact for the Parish Council is the Clerk: 

Mrs E L Arnold 

Crookes Cottage, Wrangle Bank, Boston, PE22 9DL 

Tel:  01205 270352  Email:  emnlgrouppc@aol.com 

BECOMING A PARISH COUNCILLOR 

 

 

mailto:emnlgrouppc@aol.com


 

 

 

  

 

PARISH PLAN 2022 
 

The grants for 2020 and 2021 have been put together for the 

Memorial Garden Project the Parish Council is undertaking.  

Hopefully you will have noticed that the garden area has been 

cleared of the overgrown bushes and plants/weeds ready for 

further works to be carried out in due course. 
 

The initial plan to have a new building sited in the area has changed 

due to already having a ‘community’ building in this area.  It has 

been agreed with the Church that St Jude’s can be used as a 

community building and the grant money can be used to install a 

kitchen and toilet facilities somewhere on the site. 
 

The Memorial Garden will still have seats and will be re-planted with 

new shrubs.  There will also be an area for memorial plaques to be 

placed by residents if they wish. 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 



  
 

Coming soon to Fodderdyke Bank and Spilsby Road 
 

The Parish Council have purchased an Interactive Speed Sign that can be 
sited in various places at Fodderdyke Bank and at Spilsby Road.  
 

Hopefully it will not be too long before it is in position and being noticed 
by the drivers using these roads. 
 

The Interactive Speed Sign will collect information, being the number of 
cars using the road, the time and the speeds that the vehicles travel.  It 
will NOT collect registration numbers.  If there is a particular time when 
vehicles choose to speed then the Police will visit the area with a speed 
gun and do their work. 
 

It is hoped that this will slow road users down and reinforce the fact that 
there is a speed limit on these roads. 

 
Hopefully you will have noticed the 30mph signs along these roads. 

 

Enjoy Walking? 
 

At this time of year we start to think about the mud drying up and getting out to walk 
in the beautiful English Countryside again, but where to find new and interesting 
walks? 
 

The Walking in Lincolnshire website has hundreds of walks to download and print, 
free, it also has books of walks, details of all the walking groups in the county and 
much more.  Whether you want to walk on your own, or with a group all the 
information is there in one place. 
 

John Harris (the custodian of the website) said ‘There is so much walking 
information on the web but it is difficult to find.  Walking in Lincolnshire has brought 
it together in one place, so whether you are walking from home, or away on holiday, 
you will be able to find a walk suitable for you’. 
 

With walks from half a mile to twelve miles (plus) and a note of suitability for 
pushchairs and wheelchairs, everyone can find a walk to enjoy. 
 

Check out the websites and get walking!  www.walkinginengland.co.uk/lincs 
 

https://www.walkinginengland.co.uk/lincs
http://www.walkinginengland.co.uk/


ST. JUDE’S CHURCH, NEW LEAKE 
 

As Churches go, St Jude’s Church in is tiny, but it has a BIG heart.  
 

Recently we have determined that St Jude’s church should be a 
Celebration Church.  This means that it will not have regular Sunday 
services – they are available in Stickney and Stickford – but it will be 
open throughout the year for the big celebrations, Christmas, Easter etc.  
 

The church is always available to book for Christenings, Weddings and 
Funerals.   
 

We are hoping to develop the building as a community resource, as it is 
just the right size for small meetings and coffee mornings.  
 

We still hold a regular Bible Study every Tuesday afternoon at 2.00pm, 
everyone is welcome to join us.  If you just want to have a look in the 
church you are welcome to do that on a Tuesday too.  The inside of the 
church is unique when compared to other churches in the area.  We are 
hoping to build on this by inviting people in for refreshments and chat in 
the near future too. 
 

If you want to make enquiries about using the building, or arranging a 
Christening or Wedding please contact me on 01205 481183. 
 

Rev Fran Jeffries 
 

  



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 

Some of our events in 2022 include: 

Mothering Sunday – all Mums get a gift – Sunday 27th March 

Easter Trail – Friday 15th – Monday 18th April 

Queen’s Platinum Jubilee Afternoon Tea – Friday 3rd June 

Our Birthday! – Free entry for anyone with a PE22 postcode – Monday 6th June 

Father’s Day – all Dads get a gift – Sunday 19th June 

Armed Forces Day – Tea at the Park – Saturday 25th June 

Tiger Day – Sunday 31st July 

National Reptile Day – Friday 21st October 
 

Christmas at the Park   

please visit our website/Facebook 
page for more information about 

our brand-new Christmas 
festivities throughout December 

 

All our events aim to raise awareness 

and funds for all the animals at our 

park. Proceeds are always returned to 

development, upgrading of enclosures 

and care for our animals and birds. 

 

Leap into 

Lincolnshire 

Wildlife Park for 

2022 

 

 

The National Parrot Sanctuary has been the 

backbone of Lincolnshire Wildlife Park and is still 

the most important aspect of our success. We 

are now one of the largest parrot sanctuaries in 

the world, if not ‘the largest.’ Everything we do 

is based around offering captive animals a more 

fulfilled life. Look at what makes us so unique 

and learn more about our much-needed charity 

on our website at: www.lincswildife.com 

Holding the UK’s largest collection of Parrots & 

Tigers, we are one of the most popular 

attractions in Lincolnshire.  

 

http://www.lincswildife.com/


Charity number 701534 
 

Happy New Year to everyone. 
 

Well, 2021 was another difficult year but happily we managed to install the 
new seating and bin which have been well received.  Our thanks to the 
Parish Council for the grant which enabled this to be done. 
 

The roundabout and swing refurbishment work, and relocation of exercise 
equipment to comply with safety guidelines, were completed with the aid of 
a grant from Triton Knoll and this make the area look smart and inviting 
for use by all. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
Progress has been made with the woodland paths, now this wild area can 
be enjoyed without disturbance to the natural environment or damage to 
the newly planted wildflowers.  We hope they will give us a display soon, a 
display which should improve over the years. 
 

Sibsey Football Club is hoping to make the playing field their home ground 
so they have refurbished the goal posts and cleared over hanging branches 
from the edge of the pitch. 
 

The playing field continues to be a valuable asset to the whole community 
and the new Committee is dedicated to keeping it in good order and safe 
for every user, whether it be using the equipment or just a walk around the 
field, it is for all to enjoy. 
 

We do ask that owners keep dogs on lead both near the play area and around the 
wood and please don’t allow them to dig anywhere!  It also goes without saying – 
always clean up after your dog, thank you! 
 



   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
We held a Teddy bears picnic in the summer and we also managed a 
Christmas event, despite a last-minute alarm that we might be facing 
another lockdown! 
 

Children met Santa in his cosy grotto and engaged in various activities, 
everyone enjoyed our delicious food and chat.   
 

We are intending to hold a summer and a Christmas event this year, 
hopefully they will be well supported to help raise the funds we need to 
maintain the playing field for everyone’s enjoyment & well-being. 
 

There have been comments about dogs being on the field, but the playing 
field provides an excellent place for dog walking, and we want to keep it 
that way. 
 

If you can volunteer time and/or energy, have any ideas for raising funds 
or would simply like to make a donation we’d love to hear from you. 
 

Contact us:  
Michele on 01205 270161 

email: emnl.playingfield@gmail.com 

Facebook:  EMNL Playing Field 

 

We would remind you  that when shopping on line with 
Amazon use this link:  
 

https://smile.amazon.co.uk/ch/701534-0 
 

Your purchase will go through Amazonsmile and the Playing 
Field will receive a donation at no cost to you.  
 

Also purchases can be made through Easyfundraising using 
this link: 

https://www.easyfundraising.org.uk/causes/ 
eastvillemidvillenewleakeplayingfieldcommittee/ 

 

 

Committee 

Lauren Cassidy 

Andie Bland 

Lynne Collingwood 

Michele Baker 
 

 

mailto:emnl.playingfield@gmail.com
https://smile.amazon.co.uk/ch/701534-0
https://www.easyfundraising.org.uk/causes/


  



Parliament Week at New Leake Primary School 

UK Parliament Week (UKPW) is a celebration of people power. Children in Class 

3 at New Leake Primary have taken part in this national event which helps 

pupils to get informed about our UK Parliament, take action and make an 

impact on the issues they care about. 

This week the children have been debating the issues which they are 

concerned about and looking at ways they can do something about them. The 

following are some of their concerns: 

• Rising tides and Global Warming 

• Covid 19 

• Deforestation 

• The amount of holes in the roads 

• Speed of the traffic outside school 

• Broken fencing on the side of the road  

• Litter on the side of the road and in the water 

• The amount of food that is being wasted every day 

• Our wildlife are falling in numbers like hedgehogs 

The pupils have come up with a number of ideas to take action and to have 

direct impact, and on Friday 5th November, Class 3 had the opportunity to 

share their concerns with our local M.P. Matt Warman, who visited our school 

and answered a range of questions about his role in Parliament and his 

constituency.  

Matt Warman said he had thoroughly enjoyed visiting New Leake School again, 

and he was very impressed with the questions and actions the children 

proposed, and was quite sure there was a future Prime Minister in our mist! 

Kristyn Brennan  Assistant Headteacher 

                           



 

 

 

 

  

MARKET DAY BUS SERVICE 
 

This bus service is available every Wednesday and runs from Toynton All 
Saints to Boston, leaving Toynton All Saints at 9.55am and picks up along 
Spilsby Road from 10.00am.  The pick-up points are anywhere along the 
route ‘by request’ – just put out your hand when you see the Phil Haines 
coach or the ‘school bus’ approaching!  
 

The bus goes along Fodderdyke Bank to Small End, Friskney, on to Lade 
Bank, Bull Drove and Wrangle Bank, and finally picks up at Old Leake 
Commonside - a real rural bus service!  The arrival time in Boston is 
around 10.45am. 
 

The service leaves Boston for the return journey at 1.15pm, the drop off 
time for New Leake and Eastville will be from 1.55pm.  (Cars could be left 
in the Village Hall Car Park if you want to give the bus a try.)  The cost for 
a return journey is currently £6.00 if you do not have a bus pass. 
 

THIS SERVICE IS CURRENTLY UNDER THREAT 
OF BEING STOPPED 

 

Now it is a case of use it or lose it! 



From your County Councillor: 
 

The last two years have been long and uncertain, with ever changing 

variants of Covid, hopefully we are now seeing the end of restrictions 

and life will once again return to a new normal. 

Vaccines are still available, and this is certainly making a difference with 

infection numbers dropping in Lincolnshire. 

Fodderdyke Bank will have the final two sections complete this year, the 

area at the school, including the footpath, will be done in the summer 

and the final section, near to Friskney, will be done towards the end of 

this year.  

There are a lot more roads that need upgrading and LCC continue to 

fight for more funding from government. 

You can report issues with roads, drainage, streetlights and fly tipping on 

the Fix My Street app, which you can download on to your phone, or call 

highways on 01522 782070. 

If you would like any help with any issues you have please contact me 

on 01754 880388 or email:  cllrw.bowkett@lincolnshire.gov.uk. 

Cllr Wendy Bowkett 

County Councillor for Wainfleet and Spilsby Ward 

Tel:  07930 254723  or email:  cllrw.bowkett@lincolnshire.gov.uk 

  
Recycling 

Did you know that, as well as the clothes 
recycling at the Village Hall, there is a clothes 
recycling bank at the primary school?  For both 
the school and the village hall the clothing gets 
weighed and a payment is made to the 
organisation.  Please consider this when changing 
your wardrobe! 
 

You can also recycle glass at the village hall.  If 
you get there and the glass bins are full then 
please take your glass home until the banks have 
been emptied.  You can report the bins being full 
to ELDC or the Parish Council and arrangements 
will be made to have them emptied. 

Have you joined the 

EMNL COMMUNITY 

Facebook page? 
 

 

mailto:cllrw.bowkett@lincolnshire.gov.uk
mailto:cllrw.bowkett@lincolnshire.gov.uk


LINCOLNSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL HIGHWAYS:  
 

Highway faults and repairs should be reported at: 

www.lincolnshire.gov.uk/faultreporting 

via the 

fixmystreet app on your mobile phone 

or via the website at: 

www.fixmystreet.com 
 

(Fix my street report all repairs and faults to  

the relevant authority for repairs to be carried out) 
 

Information regarding current roadworks is available  
in map form at: 

https://roadworks.org/  
 

  

http://www.lincolnshire.gov.uk/faultreporting
http://www.fixmystreet.com/
https://roadworks.org/


From your District Councillor: 
 

Friskney Ward falls within the East Lindsey District and covers the 

villages/settlements of Eastville, Friskney, Midville and New Leake. 
 

I am your District Councillor for this ward having been elected in May 

2019.  My 4 year term will come to an end in May 2023 when District 

Council elections are held again.   
 

My contact details are: 
 

Carleen Dickinson 

‘Ashlea’ Burgh Road 

Friskney 

Boston 

PE22 8NU 
 

Telephone:  01754 820890 
 

Email:  carleen.dickinson@e-lindsey.gov.uk 

 

Please do contact me if you have any District Council related issues you 

wish me to look into for you.  I will do my best to get these addressed.   
 

On the ELDC website you can do a multitude of tasks including viewing 

your waste and recycling collection days as well as seeing ‘what bin’ to put 

items into, ordering a bulky waste collection (chargeable) and paying for 

other services such as green waste, reporting environmental issues, view 

planning applications, taking part in consultations, applying for certain 

grants when they become available and many other actions.  The website 

address is  

https://www.e-lindsey.gov.uk/ 

 
If you use social media there is a wealth of information shared to these 

platforms to keep you updated. If you wish to follow the council, their 

Facebook and Twitter details are:  
 

https://www.facebook.com/eastlindseydistrictcouncil/ 

 

Twitter handle - @EastLindseyDC 

mailto:carleen.dickinson@e-lindsey.gov.uk
https://protect-eu.mimecast.com/s/CPbjCl5WWfONxQ8i9WCGe?domain=e-lindsey.gov.uk/
https://protect-eu.mimecast.com/s/RWHuCkZWWiYz9xjU2umA3?domain=facebook.com/


  



 

 
  

 

Some useful phone numbers, just in case: 
 

Flooding Issues:     01522 782082 

Dangerous issues – police:   101 

Fallen tree on the road or footpath  01522 782070 

Power cut/damaged power lines  105 

 

 

COFFEE MORNINGS 
First Friday of each month (except in January) at 

Eastville, Midville & New Leake Village Hall 

10.00am – 12 noon 

Homemade cake and coffee/tea 

Only £1.50 

Come along for a cuppa and a chat! 

 

 

 

 

 

Anti-social behaviour 
Unfortunately, the past year has seen a rise in the number of incidents of 
anti-social behaviour occurring in and around our villages.  This includes 
damage to vehicle tyres, various food products thrown at and over vehicles 
and property. 
 

The village hall has had exterior lights damaged, eggs and baked beans 
thrown over the doors and windows, front entrance doors kicked, guard 
rails broken off the ramp to the rear exit and one of the waste bins dumped 
into the drain plus pounding on the doors when the hall is being used by 
hirers.  Noticeboards have been graffitied on, notices torn off and, in some 
cases, set alight within the bus shelters. 
 

It is easy to pass these incidents off as ‘hi-jinks’ or ‘boredom’ but these 
incidents, in the main, appear to be the work of the same few individuals. 
 

Many of the incidents have been reported to the police to obtain a crime 
number for insurance purposes, and to help them build a picture of what is 
happening in this area so they can increase their patrols as appropriate. 
 

Most of us are proud of the areas we live in, including new residents who 
are enjoying their life in these villages, and we don’t want anyone to get the 
wrong impression of rural life. 
 



   

WITHAM FOURTH DISTRICT IDB 
 

2021 turned out to be a “normal” year in that we did not have an extreme weather 
event and the rain fell evenly across the year.  We took 637mm of rain (25 inches) 
across the District, compared to around 786mm (31 inches) in 2019.  From January to 
December 2021 we pumped a total of 13,040 hours in our manned and unmanned 
pumping stations, this equates to approximately 131 million tonnes of water. 
(Rutland Water holds 124 million tonnes!) 
 

This meant that we were able to concentrate on our maintenance programme 
and we put together a number of bids for capital projects funded by the Environment 
Agency.  We received £160,000 to improve and expand our telemetry system which 
provides remote data on actual rainfall and water levels around the system.  We then 
use this data to automatically turn on electric pumps to manage water levels.  We 
were also successful in attracting £360,000 of funding to replace weed screen 
cleaners and control panels at our Lade Bank and Hobhole Pumping Stations that will 
be delivered in early 2022.  This will help with the significant weed build up in front of 
our Pumping Stations, when we are are pumping. 
 

Next year we are looking at replacing Wrangle Pumping station at Friskney which will 
cost around £2.5M and will be funded by the Environment Agency.  More details will 
be provided next year.   
 

Finally, COVID permitting, we are hoping to hold another Heritage Open Day at Lade 
Bank in September and details will appear in the Boston Standard. 
 

Our website contains lots of useful information and contact numbers should local 
residents want to learn more about the Board and the work that we do 

(www.w4idb.co.uk) 
 

Peter Bateson 

Chief Executive 
 

 

 

 

http://www.w4idb.co.uk/


  



  



  



EDUCATIONAL GRANTS 
available from the 

ALENSON & ERSKINE FOUNDATION 
Charity Nos: 217635 & 527671 

For school leavers living in: 

Old Leake, New Leake or Wrangle 
 

For grants in connection with 
further/higher education, profession or trade 

(NOT ‘A’ Levels) 
Application Forms available from the Clerk: 

Mrs E L Arnold, Crookes Cottage, Wrangle Bank, Boston, PE22 9DL 
 

Telephone:  01205 270352 or e-mail:  wranglepc@aol.com 
 

Application forms available from August until the end of September 

 

   

LEAKE UNITED CHARITIES 
 

The above charity provides a small amount of financial assistance to residents 
who live in Old Leake, New Leake, Eastville and Midville. 
 

Residents eligible for this support must be over 65 years of age, be retired and 
have lived in the village for 5 years.  The payments are made in December each 
year.  
 

New applicants need to apply for an application form at the beginning of 
September as the closings date is 31 October 2022. 

 

For an application form please contact the Clerk:   
Mr M Overton 

Beverley House 
Southfields Lane 

Old Leake 
Boston 

PE22 9NE 
Telephone:  01205 870819 or 07554 421824 

Email:  martynoverton27@gmail.com 
 

mailto:wranglepc@aol.com


Citizens Advice Lindsey 
 

Advice line: 0808 278 7904 (Mon-Fri, 9am-5pm) (Freephone) 
Provides a first point of contact for information and guidance on 
a wide range of matters and can offer more in-depth advice (e.g. 
debt or welfare benefits). 
 

Consumer service: 0808 223 1133 (Mon-Fri, 9am-5pm) 
(Freephone)  
Advice on issues with goods and services 
 

Help to Claim (Universal Credit support): 0800 144 8 444 (Mon-
Fri, 8am-6pm) (Freephone) 
We can support you to make a new claim for Universal Credit, 
from opening your account to receiving your first full payment. 
 

Get help with online scams: 0808 250 5050 (Mon-Fri, 9am-
5pm) (Freephone) 
 

Polish Helpline: 03444 847 6128 
 

Webchat: https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk (Mon-Fri, 10am-
4pm) 
 

Residents can also make a referral to our service via our website 
at  www.citizensadvice.org.uk/lindsey 
 

                 
 
 

 
 

(Includes Boston) 
  



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Defibrillator 
Have you noticed the defibrillator sited on the 
wall, by the big gates, at the Grant’s office in 
Spilsby Road?  This has been provided by the 
Parish Council and training is available for twelve 
people on how to the use of a defibrillator.  The 
training will be provided by LIVES free of charge. 
 

If you are interested in taking part in the training 
session, please advise the Clerk to the Parish 
Council who will advise you when the training 
has been booked. 
 

 
 The defibrillator gives instructions to anyone who is using it – you cannot 
get it wrong as it will not let you!  If the ‘pads’ are not positioned in the 
correct place it will not ‘shock’.  The ‘shock’ will only happen when 
everything is in the right place. 
 

TO USE:  DIAL 999 and you will be given a code for access to the 
defibrillator. 
 

Please do not hesitate to use the defibrillator if required, it is there to help 
save lives. 
   

(There is also a defibrillator on the wall of the Duke of Wellington) 
 

 


